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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 9th April 2018 at 6.00pm in the Memorial Hall

56/18  Present and Apologies

Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock (who arrived mid-way through the meeting),  Cllr Mrs Burlton, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor, Cllr Robinson and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended; 17 members of the public were present.
57/18 Declarations of Interest

There were no Declarations of Interest.

Items 58/18 and 59/18 were deferred pending the arrival of Cllr Mrs Baldock.

60/18  Local Plan examination:  sites in High Halden
The Chairman advised that the Local Plan is now with the Inspectors; a representative from the Parish Council can speak at the inquiry but only if proposing a change to the Plan.  Those wishing to speak must be registered in advance with the programme officer, but this is not necessary if attending only to observe the proceedings.  The following are of particular relevance to High Halden:
Issue 7    (Traveller accommodation and sites) (to be heard on 2nd May)
Issue 10  (Separation of settlements) (1st May)
Issue 12  (Allocated sites in High Halden) (17th May)
Cllr Dr Taylor noted that ABC’s policy for Issue 10 is to maintain the separation, but it has proposed 2 sites that would extend the village.  It was suggested that Parish Council representatives attend to observe.

Cllr Dr Taylor recommended that the Parish Council speaks on Issue 7, highlighting the number of existing pitches in the parish.  

It was proposed that the Parish Council registers its wish to speak at the examination on Issues 7 and 12, the Chairman to be the named representative.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council registers its wish to speak at the examination on Issues 7 and 12, the Chairman to be the named representative.
61/18  Gypsy & Travellers Issues and Options consultation

The Chairman suggested that the Parish Council’s response should be that it welcomes those travellers occupying sites in the parish legitimately, but it has a disproportionate number by comparison with other parishes and cannot absorb any more.   The consultation closed on 6th April but Simon Cole had advised that responses would be accepted after this date.  It was proposed that the Chairman and Clerk draft a response on behalf of the Parish Council to the consultation.  
Resolved:

That the Chairman and Clerk draft the Parish Council’s response to the consultation.  

62/18  Renewal of the Parish Council’s grounds maintenance contract with Aspire

Quotes were sought from 3 contractors for routine maintenance, this did not include the additional remedial works to improve playability on the pitches (in hand with Cllr Robinson).  The only quote received was from Aspire, who had agreed to hold the price from 2017-18.  Cllr Robinson noted that remedial works may include mowing of the football pitches, which could then be removed from the maintenance contract.  

It was proposed that the quote from Aspire be accepted, subject to its agreement that mowing of the football pitches be removed if included in the programme for remedial works.
Resolved:

That the quote from Aspire be accepted, subject to its agreement that mowing of the football pitches be removed if included in the programme for remedial works.

63/18  Update on activity at Hatchentan
The Chairman advised that work had started at Hatchentan on 29th March, converting it into a multi-occupancy traveller site, contravening the Enforcement Notice (which was upheld by the Planning Inspectorate).  A  High Court injunction was obtained on Good Friday but is being flouted, causing considerable distress to local residents and damage to the visual amenity of the area.   ABC has given assurances that it is doing all it can to clear the site.  There were concerns that in previous similar circumstances delays in taking action had resulted in situations that are ongoing, but in this instance ABC is being proactive.  Cllr Pickering advised that an Enforcement Order is in place prohibiting residential development, and a Stop Order was obtained by enforcement officers when the activity first started.  ABC will go back to the High Court and the activity will then be deemed a criminal offence.  At present it is a civil offence therefore the Police cannot be involved.
58/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Ransley Farm:  The Chairman confirmed that the plans for this site had changed and can be viewed on ABC’s website; hard copy of amended plans is not circulated.
The PC was asked if the village confines report had been published, given earlier indications that it would b used to inform the PC’s comments on the application.  The Chairman replied that the report was not yet ready and the PC’s comments on the Ransley Farm application would have to be made at this meeting.  However, the report may be used by ABC in the future.  It was noted that planning officers had said that comments could be submitted on any changes, eg as with the Hope House application.
Recent surveying near the site was thought to be concerned with possible inaccuracies in the plans regarding hedging and highways.

The Chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that the PC’s role is to look at applications from the point of view of the village; councillors are elected representatives to put forward residents’ views to the benefit of the village.  Parish councillors are not professional planners, such comments are made by the relevant bodies, eg KCC Highways, Public Rights of Way Office.

Concerns were expressed that if outline planning permission were granted the affordable housing element may be reduced or lost.  If approved the PC should stress that the affordable housing should be retained; the Chairman noted that it is a legal requirement but can be dropped, as with the Highways depot.  [Post-meeting note:  a contribution to affordable housing elsewhere is a requirement of the approval of the Highways depot application.]
Maintenance of the amenity land had been raised with ABC; the ‘eco-corridors’ were promoted at the public consultation in the hall but there are indications that the open land will not be maintained by the developer.
Herwish:  An update was sought.  The Chairman noted that the contravention case is in hand with ABC.

The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Chairman of the Planning Committee.
59/18 Planning applications
18/00262/AS  Land between Ransley Oast and Greenside, Ashford Road, High Halden
Proposed construction of 43 residential dwellings and associated garages / parking including construction of proposed access road and other associated works
Draft comments were tabled and summarised by Cllr Mrs Baldock.
Environment:  Habitats will be conserved and ponds put in place

Archaeology and Heritage:  The land has been used for agriculture and there are no heritage assets on the site.  Greenside is a buffer between the site and the Conservation Area.

Transport:  Car parking issues have been revisited.  Significant developments in Tenterden will likely increase traffic on the A28.  The road is not the shallow curve depicted on the plans.
Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that the site was not put forward for inclusion in the Local Plan or as an Omission site.  The affordable housing was welcomed and would meet the needs of the village if realised.  A number of errors were noted in the Statements.

Cllr Robinson asked that if this site were supported, could the PC then argue that one of the proposed sites in the Local Plan be removed?  The Chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock replied that it could not, and further noted that if all planning applications and sites were developed it would increase High Halden by ⅓. 
The Vice-chairman noted the need to address the speed of traffic on the A28, if this were achieved Ransley Farm may be a suitable site for the future. Cllr Mrs Morgan agreed, noting that the development is attractive but through traffic is a concern, particularly large vehicles.

The Chairman advised that the developments currently planned are on the village periphery, with the exception of Hope House.  Ransley Farm could be viewed as sustainable development in the centre of the village.

Cllr Dr Taylor stated that if the Local Plan succeeds, ABC would have sufficient housing land for the next 5 years, there would therefore be no role for this development.  The Chairman replied that the Local Plan does not stop the submission of planning applications on other sites.  

Cllr Pickering stated that he had opposed development on this site when a parish councillor because it would enlarge the village envelope, but would support the PC’s view.

It was noted that it is unknown if ABC would refuse the application on the grounds that it is not in the Local Plan.

Cllr Dr Taylor felt that the main concerns are the A28, if these could be resolved then he would support the application.  

Cllr Mrs Burlton agreed that affordable housing is needed but the A28 remains a concern.  Cllr Dr Taylor reminded the PC that the local needs housing survey is underway.

Cllr Mrs Baldock summarised the main concerns:  

Access onto the new development, which would create a greater risk to pedestrians and drivers.  The Highways situation should be fully considered and risk management afforded a high priority.  
An agreement for maintenance of open spaces on the site should be put in place.
The affordable housing element should be protected and the development should adhere to the goverment’s minimum recommendation.

Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that the Parish Council supports the application, with the following conditions:

1. That KCC Highways review the risk to pedestrians and drivers for access onto the A28 and take all appropriate actions to reduce this risk.

2. The affordable housing element should be retained.

3. That ownership of the open space is decided and subsequent maintenance is decided.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council supports the application, with the following conditions:

1. That KCC Highways review the risk to pedestrians and drivers for access onto the A28 and take all appropriate actions to reduce this risk.

2. The affordable housing element should be retained.

3. That ownership of the open space is decided and subsequent maintenance is decided.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
18/00378/AS  Leisure Park Real Estate, Woodlands Park, Tenterden Road, Biddenden
Variation of condition 4 of permission 12/00898/AS to allow for the stationing of static holiday caravans occupied for holiday purposes only and not to be occupied as a person's sole main place of residence
This will be discussed at the next meeting of the Parish Council.

Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.
64/18  Any other Business

64/18-1  Cllr Mrs Burlton indicated that she will step down from the Parish Council due to pressure of work.  This was received with regret and Cllr Mrs Burlton thanked for her efforts on behalf of the village.
64/18-2  The next scheduled meeting of the Parish Council is 14th May, but given the amount of business to be transacted an additional meeting will be called for 30th April.
65/18  Date of next meetings
Monday 30th April at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

Monday 14th May at 7.30pm in the Memorial Hall (time tbc).

The meeting closed at 6.55pm.


